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November 11, 2018
Mr. Dave Sharples, Exeter Town Planner
Exeter Planning Board
10 Front Street

 Exeter, NH 03833
RE:  Peer Review Report of Wetland Functional Evaluation and Roadway Crossing Alternatives, Exeter Rose Farm, LLC Exeter, NH 

Dear Mr. Sharples and Members of the Planning Board:
Seekamp Environmental Consulting, Inc. (SEC) is pleased to submit this Peer Review Report  for the Wetland Functional Evaluation and roadway crossing alternatives for the potential roadway crossing areas on the "Exeter Rose Farm" subdivision (Rose Farm) located on Oak Street extension in Exeter, NH. 

The main focus of our review includes the Wetland Functional Evaluation prepared by Marc E. Jacobs, Certified Wetland and Soil Scientist, and a field review of the roadway crossing areas, both proposed and existing as shown on the provided materials, including "Subdivision Plans , Exeter Rose Farm" prepared by TFM, MSC, revision date 10/1/18,  for the Exeter Rose Farm, LLC submittal to the Exeter Planning Board.  In addition, we have reviewed several  documents and communication from the Planning Office file for our information and background understanding of the issues surrounding the proposed and alternative roadway crossing areas. Our recent analysis has included a field review of the wetland areas, the various  potential crossing locations and layout of each crossing area. We have provided a list of materials given to us for our review from the Exeter Planning Office attached to this report. (See).
Discussion of Wetland Functional Evaluation

We have reviewed the functional evaluation prepared by Marc Jacobs and substantially agree with the findings regarding the functional scoring of both of the primary study areas.  We understand the need to compartmentalize these areas into two distinct study areas for the purpose of this analysis in the Wetland Functional Evaluation. In our opinion, however these two areas, which are very close in proximity to each other, are both part of the same riverine and wetland complex associated with Norris Brook, and have similar characteristics with respect to their overall wetland characteristics.  As wetland areas with such similar functions and values, we find that they are substantially deserving of equal merit.  Of recent note, there is now a beaver dam constructed just upstream of the 36 inch culvert inlet on Norris Brook at the existing crossing. This has now caused an impoundment to form upstream of this dam, and while not confirmed we expect there to likely also to be a beaver lodge associated within this impoundment.  There is evidence of past beaver activity throughout the Norris Brook complex above and below each potential crossing. We think these wetlands associated with Norris Brook are likely beaver meadows. In our opinion, based on existing forest cover and habitat conditions we observed at both crossing locations, the cycle of damming and impounding by beavers, as well as dam breaching and then reforestation by preferred browse has been historically continuous at both crossing locations. 
In reviewing the background information it is our understanding that there is an observation of American eel somewhere within the Norris Brook riverine complex.  The exact location is unknown to us, but we feel it is likely credible that the American Eel is found in Norris Brook and associated tributaries, and may be present at both potential crossing locations at various times during migrations and movements throughout the system. Of note: the breaching of a portion of the existing concrete dam at the outlet of the "Retention Pond" may have opened up the upper reaches of Norris Brook to the Eels previously not able to negotiate the vertical walls of the dam when it was historically fully functional and wholly intact.
Discussion of Alternative Oak Street Extension Crossing
This alternative includes re-aligning the proposed Rose Farm Lane subdivision roadway to meet with the current location of Oak Street Extension prior to the existing crossing at the 36 inch concrete culvert.  This design would require an additional new crossing of the "un named perennial stream" upstream from where this waterway joins Norris Brook just below the existing stone dam. The wetland areas generally parallel Oak Street Extension for a distance within the potential alternative routing.  Because of this, according to the preliminary information presented, constructing the roadway here would likely require more wetland and buffer area impacts, longer retaining walls, and a widening and reconstruction of the existing Oak Street Extension.  It is unclear based on the information provided what type and where the stormwater management systems would be placed, but would likely require even more impacts to the buffer area and possibly more wetland filling to be located here.  In similar fashion to the other crossing design on lower on Norris Brook, widening the Oak Street Extension roadway in this location would also require an upgraded culvert design that meets stream crossing standards. The following provides a summation of issues the Planning Board should consider here:
1. The widening and upgrading of Oak Street Extension will result in greater overall wetland and buffer area impacts, and will result in a longer "contact face" of the roadway and walls with existing wetlands that currently parallel Oak Street Extension,

2. Additional impacts may be required for stormwater and drainage structures not currently accounted for here,

3. Upland forest cutting will be necessary to construct this roadway as designed and is likely unavoidable.

4. The existing 36 inch culvert will likely have to be upgraded and brought up to stream crossing standards if Oak Street Extension is reconstructed to Town Roadway standards here.  Crossing design criteria should accommodate both fish passage and use, and wetland wildlife concerns here, and should be done to current stream crossing standards,
5. Continued beaver activity and occupation may cause flooding on existing paved Oak Street Extension and any design should consider future possible continued beaver usage of this stretch of Norris Brook.
6. Additional slope cutting and grading in upland forest area located to the east of the unnamed perennial stream will need to be done in order to stay under the 8% roadway grade requirement where this alternative layout meets existing Oak Street Extension. Roadway grading and improvements will likely be significant here in order to bring Oak Street Extension up to current Town Roadway standards.
Discussion of Current Rose Farm Lane Crossing Alternative
This crossing is located just downstream of the confluence of the un named perennial stream with Norris Brook where it spills over the existing partially breached concrete dam.  There is a small eroded channel on the side of the dam which allows some flow to end run the vertical spillway of the dam. This crossing design is required to meet Stream crossing standards, and we find the design of the expanded box culvert as presented/ explained to us of approximately 16 feet in width to be adequate to meet the standard.  We base this on our field observation of Norris Brook here at bank full conditions (11/5/18, following approximately 3 inches of rain on 11/3/18). This crossing also utilizes wall construction to minimize wetland filling.  Because of this crossings more direct, perpendicular alignment, there will be less wetland filling and buffer impact, and less wall construction length to build. The "contact face" of the roadway to wetland and buffer areas will likely be less overall than with the upstream location at existing Oak Street Extension 

In our opinion, this scrub shrub wetland at and below this crossing also has likely been historically utilized by beaver in the past as part of the larger Norris Brook wetland habitat.   Stormwater management systems are designed here and are shown in relative close proximity to this crossing in adjacent buffer areas. The following provides a summation of issues the Planning Board should consider here:

1. The use of vertical retaining walls serves to minimize the wetland impacts at the proposed roadway crossing here. The "contact face" of the roadway will be less because this layout has a more perpendicular approach to the crossing,

2. The open box culvert design appears to meet the stream crossing standard here and will provide both fish and terrestrial passage here.  Because of likely future beaver occupation in the scrub shrub "meadow" below, if possible given existing grades, the applicant should consider designing a second box passage within the proposed wall span at a higher elevation to allow for a second dry passage for small wetland wildlife utilizing this corridor,
3. Upland forest cutting will be necessary to construct this roadway as designed and is likely unavoidable.
4. Given the potential presence of American Eel in the Norris Brook complex, the Applicant should discuss crossing design considerations with New Hampshire Fish and Game.  In our opinion, there should be some consideration to designing a more permanent "rock fish ramp" alongside the existing concrete dam to allow for eel passage around the dam and on upstream into the upper reaches Norris Brook.

5. There is a small intermittent stream located along the approach to the Rose Farm Lane crossing that a portion of will be piped under the roadway.  This impact should be accounted for if not already in the impacts tally.

Erosion Control and Construction Considerations
Given the fine textured silt loams and marine sediments present on this site we highly recommend that the Planning Board require the Applicant provide oversight for this site during construction by an environmental monitor experienced in erosion control and slope stabilization, with particular emphasis when there are active construction activities in and around wetland and buffer areas. We find the prescribed silt sock erosion control to be inadequate when used alone along the base of the proposed walls at the wetland crossing locations. Additional erosion controls will likely be necessary here, and contingencies should be in place for high runoff periods and dewatering footing trenches.  Exposed soils should be limited through phasing of construction, with runoff controls, surface stabilization, sediment traps, filter strips and dewatering devises should be employed during construction.
We trust this report is sufficient for the Planning Boards needs at this time. If you have any questions or need additional information, please do not hesitate to call. 
Sincerely,
Seekamp Environmental Consulting, Inc.
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Patrick D. Seekamp, CWS
Principal/Senior Wetland Scientist

Attachment:  List of Review Materials Provided to SEC
List of Review Materials Provided to SEC from Exeter Planning Office
1. Site Plan entitled "Subdivision Plans, An Open Space Development, Exeter Rose Farm" revised dated 10/1/18
2. Wetland Functional Evaluation of Exeter Rose Farm, LLC, prepared by Marc E. Jacobs, Certified Wetland and Soil Scientist, dated April 3, 2018
3.Natural Resources Plan of Exeter Rose Farm, LLC, Prepared by Marc E, Jacobs, revised dated May 31, 2018

4. "Alternate Access" sketch (non - dated)

5. Letter to Dave Sharples, Exeter Town Planner, from Gwen English, Planning Board member, dated 10/19/18

6. Marc Jacobs response letter dated 9/29/2018 to the letter with attachments from Jason Reimers, BCM Environmental and Land Law, PLLC to Exeter Planning Board, dated 7/31/18
7. Memorandum to Dave Sharples, and Kristen Murphy from Marc. E. Jacobs, dated 6/29/18

8. Letter with attachments from Jason Reimers, BCM Environmental and Land Law, PLLC to Exeter Planning Board, dated 7/31/18
9. Technical Memorandum to Exeter Planning Board and Dave Sharples, from Robert Rosen, P.E. Waterstone Engineering, dated 10/15/18

10. Letter to Langdon Plumer, Chair, Exeter Planning Board from Mark West, West Environmental, Inc., dated 9/20/18

11. Photographs (author unknown) submitted to Exeter Planning Board at Planning Board Meeting by EAC (received 9/20/18
Seekamp Environmental�Consulting, Inc.





129 Route 125, Kingston, NH  03848�Tel: 603.642.8300  Fax: 603.642.8500














